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Physician by his Wife's Commandment, The Weaver who became a, ii. 21..? ? ? ? ? Quoth thou, "The goodliest of things is patience and its use: Its
practice still mankind doth guide to all that's fair and fine.".Then said El Abbas to them, "O youths, sit by my arms and my horse till I return." But
they answered, saying, "By Allah, thou prolongest discourse with that which beseemeth not of words! Make haste, or we will go with thy head, for
indeed the king purposeth to slay thee and to slay thy comrade and take that which is with you." When the prince heard this, his skin quaked and he
cried out at them with a cry that made them tremble. Then he sprang upon his horse and settling himself in the saddle, galloped till he came to the
king's assembly, when he cried out at the top of his voice, saying ["To horse,] cavaliers!" And levelled his spear at the pavilion wherein was Zuheir.
Now there were about him a thousand smiters with the sword; but El Abbas fell in upon them and dispersed them from around him, and there
abode none in the tent save Zuheir and his vizier..So on the morrow, early, he took the stuff and carrying it to the market whence it had been stolen,
sat down at the shop whence it had been stolen and gave it to the broker, who took it and cried it for sale. Its owner knew it and bidding for it,
[bought it] and sent after the chief of the police, who seized the sharper and seeing him an old man of venerable appearance, handsomely clad, said
to him, "Whence hadst thou this piece of stuff?" "I had it from this market," answered he, "and from yonder shop where I was sitting." Quoth the
prefect, "Did its owner sell it to thee?" "Nay," replied the thief; "I stole it and other than it." Then said the magistrate, "How camest thou to bring it
[for sale] to the place whence thou stolest it?" And he answered, "I will not tell my story save to the Sultan, for that I have an advertisement (154)
wherewith I would fain bespeak him." Quoth the prefect, "Name it." And the thief said, "Art thou the Sultan?" "No," replied the other; and the old
man said, "I will not tell it but to himself.".?Story of King Suleiman Shah and His Sons..Now thieves had followed him, so they might rob him of
his good, but availed not unto aught; wherefore he went up to the old woman and kissed her head and exceeded in munificence to her. Then she
[warned him of that which awaited strangers entering the town and] said to him, 'I like not this for thee and I fear mischief for thee from these
questions that the vizier hath appointed for the confrontation of the ignorant.' And she expounded to him the case according to its fashion. Then
said she to him, 'But have no concern: only carry me with thee to thy lodging, and if he question thee of aught, whilst I am with thee, I will
expound the answers to thee.' Se he carried her with him to the city and established her in his lodging and entreated her kindly..?STORY OF
SELIM AND SELMA..Then Ishac went forth of the barrack and overtook Er Reshid [who had foregone him]; and they walked till they came to
their [landing-]place, where they embarked in the boat and fared on to Theghr el Khanekah. (177) As for the slave-dealer, he sent the damsel to the
house of Ishac en Nedim, whose slave-girls took her and carried her to the bath. Then each damsel gave her somewhat of her apparel and they
decked her with earrings and bracelets, so that she redoubled in beauty and became as she were the moon on the night of its full. When Ishac
returned home from the Khalifs palace, Tuhfeh rose to him and kissed his hand; and he saw that which the slave-girls had done with her and
thanked them therefor and said to them, 'Let her be in the house of instruction and bring her instruments of music, and if she be apt unto singing,
teach her; and may God the Most High vouchsafe her health and weal!' So there passed over her three months, what while she abode with him in
the house of instruction, and they brought her the instruments of music. Moreover, as time went on, she was vouchsafed health and soundness and
her beauty waxed many times greater than before and her pallor was changed to white and red, so that she became a ravishment to all who looked
on her..His hospitality pleased the Khalif and the goodliness of his fashion, and he said to him, "O youth, who art thou? Make me acquainted with
thyself, so I may requite thee thy kindness." But Aboulhusn smiled and said, "O my lord, far be it that what is past should recur and that I be in
company with thee at other than this time!" "Why so?" asked the Khalif. "And why wilt thou not acquaint me with thy case?" And Aboulhusn said,
"Know, O my lord, that my story is extraordinary and that there is a cause for this affair." Quoth the Khalif, "And what is the cause?" And he
answered, "The cause hath a tail." The Khalif laughed at his words and Aboulhusn said, "I will explain to thee this [saying] by the story of the
lackpenny and the cook. Know, O my lord, that.Noureddin Ali of Damascus and Sitt el Milan, iii, 3..Old Woman and the Draper's Wife, The, ii.
55..How long will ye admonished be, without avail or heed? iii. 40..?Story of the Merchant and His Sons..82. Said ben Salim and the Barmecides
cccxcii.? ? ? ? ? The camel-leader singing came with the belov'd; our wish Accomplished was and we were quit of all the railers' prate..? ? ? ? ?
And if a creature in his tears could swim, as in a sea, I to do this of all that breathe were surely first and sole..? ? ? ? ? a. The Cat and the Mouse
dccoc.The company marvelled at this story and the ninth officer came forward and said, 'I will tell you a right goodly story I heard at a
wedding..Then I bought of the best and finest of the produce and rarities of the country and all I had a mind to and a good hackney (221) and we set
out again and traversed the deserts from country to country till we came to Baghdad. Then I went in to the Khalif and saluted him and kissed his
hand; after which I acquainted him with all that had passed and that which had befallen me. He rejoiced in my deliverance and thanked God the
Most High; then he caused write my story in letters of gold and I betook myself to my house and foregathered with my brethren and family. This,
then," added Sindbad, "is the last of that which befell me in my travels, and praise be to God, the One, the Creator, the Maker!".? ? ? ? ? On the
dear nights of union, in you was our joy, But afflicted were we since ye bade us adieu..Relief of God, Of the Speedy, i. 174..Fortune its arrows all,
through him I love, let fly, iii. 31..? ? ? ? ? w. The King's Son and the Afrit's Mistress dcii.Zubeideh, El Mamoun and, i. 199.Poor Old Man, The
Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter in Marriage to the, i. 247..76 En Numan and the Arab of the Benou Tai dclx.? ? ? ? ? Upon yon be the peace
of God! May all prosperity, For what's decreed of years and lives, upon you ever wait!.So saying, he went up to the princess and laying his hand
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upon her heart, found it fluttering like a doveling and the life yet clinging to (112) her bosom. So he laid his hand upon her cheek, whereupon she
opened her eyes and beckoning to her maid, signed to her, as who should say, "Who is this that treadeth my carpet and transgresseth against me?"
(113) "O my lady," answered Shefikeh, "this is Prince El Abbas, for whose sake thou departest the world." When Mariyeh heard speak of El Abbas,
she raised her hand from under the coverlet and laying it upon his neck, inhaled his odour awhile. Then she sat up and her colour returned to her
and they sat talking till a third part of the night was past..Reshid (Er), Tuhfet el Culoub and, ii. 203..? ? ? ? ? God keep the days of love-delight!
How dearly sweet they were! How joyous and how solaceful was life in them whilere!.? ? ? ? ? At their appointed terms souls die; but for despair
My soul is like to die, or ere its term betide..Then said El Aziz to the King of Baghdad, "I would fain speak a word to thee; but do thou not exclude
from us those who are present. If thou consent unto my wish, that which is ours shall be thine and that which is incumbent on thee shall be
incumbent on us, (121) and we will be to thee a mighty aid against all enemies and opposites." Quoth Ins ben Cais, "Say what thou wilt, O King,
for indeed thou excellest in speech and attainest [the mark] in that which them sayest" So El Aziz said to him," I desire that thou give thy daughter
Mariyeh in marriage to my son El Abbas, for thou knowest that wherewithal he is gifted of beauty and loveliness and brightness and perfection and
how he beareth himself in the frequentation of the valiant and his constancy in the stead of smiting and thrusting." "By Allah, O king," answered
Ins ben Cais, "of my love for Mariyeh, I have appointed her disposal to be in her own hand; wherefore, whomsoever she chooseth of the folk, I will
marry her to him.".THE KHALIF OMAR BEN ABDULAZIZ AND THE POETS. (41).116. Iskender Dhoulkernein and a certain Tribe of Poor
Folk cccclxiv.? ? ? ? ? Whenas mine eyes behold thee not, that day As of my life I do not reckon aye;.? ? ? ? ? m. The Thirteenth Officer's Story
dccccxxxix.? ? ? ? ? For whom is thy departure even as a father's loss! To fly or creep, like nestlings, alone, they strive in vain..As for the governor,
he wasted all that was with him and returned to the city, where he saw the youth and excused himself to him. Then he questioned him of what had
befallen him and he told him, whereat he marvelled and returned to companionship with him; but the youth ceased to have regard for him and gave
him not stipends, as of his [former] wont, neither discovered to him aught of his secrets. When the governor saw that there was no profit for him
with the young Khorassani, he returned to the king, the ravisher of the damsel, and told him what the chamberlain had done and counselled him to
slay the latter and incited him to recover the damsel, [promising] to give his friend to drink of poison and return. So the king sent for the
chamberlain and upbraided him; whereupon he fell upon him and slew him and the king's servants fell upon the chamberlain and slew him..? ? ? ? ?
c. The King who knew the Quintessence of Things dcccxci.? ? ? ? ? What if the sabre cut me limb from limb! No torment 'twere for lovers true and
leal..Meanwhile the king said to his vizier, "How shall we do in the matter of yonder youth, the Yemani, on whom we thought to confer largesse,
but he hath largessed us with tenfold [our gift] and more, and we know not if he be a sojourner with us or no?" Then he went into the harem and
gave the rubies to his wife Afifeh, who said to him, "What is the worth of these with thee and with [other] the kings?" And he answered, "They are
not to be found save with the greatest of kings and none may avail to price them with money." Quoth she, "Whence gottest thou them?" So he
recounted to her the story of El Abbas from first to last, and she said, "By Allah, the claims of honour are imperative on us and the king hath fallen
short of his due; for that we have not seen him bid him to his assembly, nor hath he seated him on his left hand.".O son of Simeon, give no ear to
other than my say, iii. 36..15. The Cat and the Crow cl.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. Story of the Jealous Man and the Parrot (226) xiv.? ? ? ? ? a. The First
Old Man's Story i.Then the prince's mother bade fetch the five slave-girls to that assembly; whereupon they came and the ten damsels foregathered.
The queen seated five of them on her son's right hand and other five on his left and the folk assembled about them. Then she bade the five who had
remained with her speak forth somewhat of verse, so they might entertain therewith the assembly and that El Abbas might rejoice therein. Now she
had clad them in the richest of raiment and adorned them with trinkets and ornaments and wroughten work of gold and silver and collars of gold,
set with pearls and jewels. So they came forward, with harps and lutes and psalteries and recorders and other instruments of music before them, and
one of them, a damsel who came from the land of China and whose name was Baoutheh, advanced and tightened the strings of her lute. Then she
cried out from the top of her head (127) and improvising, sang the following verses:.Now he had a friend, who pretended to quickwittedness and
understanding; so he came up to him privily and said to him, 'Let me do, so I may put the change on this trickster, for I know him to be a liar and
thou art near upon having to pay the money; but I will turn suspicion from thee and say to him, "The deposit is with me and thou erredst in
imagining that it was with other than myself," and so divert him from thee.' 'Do so,' replied the merchant, 'and rid the folk of their [false] debts.'.? ?
? ? ? r. The Heathcock and the Tortoises dccccxxiv.77. King Kisra Anoushirwan and the Village Damsel ccclxxxix.ER RESHID AND THE
BARMECIDES. (152).45. Ali Shir (230) and Zumurrud dlxix.Then he bade fetch the youth; so they brought him before him and the viziers said,
"O base of origin, out on thee! Thy term is at hand and the earth hungereth for thy body, so it may devour it." But he answered them, saying,
"Death is not in your word nor in your envy; nay, it is an ordinance written upon the forehead; wherefore, if aught be written upon my forehead,
needs must it come to pass, and neither endeavour nor thought-taking nor precaution will deliver me therefrom; [but it will surely happen] even as
happened to King Ibrahim and his son." Quoth the king, "Who was King Ibrahim and who was his son?" And the youth said, "O king,.Actions, Of
the Issues of Good and Evil, i. 103..When it was the day of the going-in, (110) Bihzad, of his haste and lack of patience, betook himself to the wall,
which was between himself and the princess's lodging and in which there was a hole pierced, and looked, so he might see his bride, of his haste.
But the bride's mother saw him and this was grievous to her; so she took from one of the servants two red-hot iron spits and thrust them into the
hole through which the prince was looking. The spits ran into his eyes and put them out and he fell down aswoon and joyance was changed and
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became mourning and sore concern. See, then, O king," continued the youth, "the issue of the prince's haste and lack of deliberation, for indeed his
haste bequeathed him long repentance and his joy was changed to mourning; and on like wise was it with the woman who hastened to put out his
eyes and deliberated not. All this was the doing of haste; wherefore it behoveth the king not to be hasty in putting me to death, for that I am under
the grasp of his hand, and what time soever thou desirest my slaughter, it shall not escape [thee].".Now they had complained of them aforetime to
the Sultan, and he said, 'If any of the Turks come to you, pelt them with stones.' So, when they saw the fuller, they fell upon him with sticks and
stones and pelted him; whereupon quoth he [in himself], 'Verily, I am a Turk and knew it not.' Then he took of the money in his pocket and bought
him victual [for the journey] and hired a hackney and set out for Ispahan, leaving his wife to the trooper. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more
extraordinary than the story of the merchant and the old woman and the king.".There was once a king of the kings, by name Ibrahim, to whom the
kings abased themselves and did obedience; but he had no son and was straitened of breast because of this, fearing lest the kingship go forth of his
hand. He ceased not vehemently to desire a son and to buy slave-girls and lie with them, till one of them conceived, whereat he rejoiced with an
exceeding joy and gave gifts and largesse galore. When the girl's months were accomplished and the season of her delivery drew near, the king
summoned the astrologers and they watched for the hour of her child-bearing and raised astrolabes [towards the sun] and took strait note of the
time. The damsel gave birth to a male child, whereat the king rejoiced with an exceeding joy, and the people heartened each other with the glad
news of this..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? wa. The Hawk and the Locust dccccxvi.? ? ? ? ? So fell and fierce my stroke is, if on a mountain high It lit, though
all of granite, right through its midst 'twould shear..? ? ? ? ? Thou whose desire possesseth my soul, the love of whom Hold on my reins hath gotten
and will not let me free,.When I entered the service of this Amir, (88) I had a great repute and every lewd fellow feared me of all mankind, and
whenas I rode through the city, all the folk would point at me with their fingers and eyes. It befell one day, as I sat in the house of the prefecture,
with my back against a wall, considering in myself, there fell somewhat in my lap, and behold, it was a purse sealed and tied. So I took it in my
hand and behold, it had in it a hundred dirhems, (89) but I found not who threw it and I said, "Extolled be the perfection of God, the King of the
Kingdoms!" (90) Another day, [as I sat on like wise,] somewhat fell on me and startled me, and behold, it was a purse like the first. So I took it and
concealing its affair, made as if I slept, albeit sleep was not with me..? ? ? ? ? Would God thou knewest that for love of thee which I endure! It hath
indeed brought down on me estrangement and dismay..17. The Hedgehog and the Pigeons clii.? ? ? ? ? Accuse me falsely, cruelly entreat me; still
ye are My heart's beloved, at whose hands no rigour I resent..After your loss, nor trace of me nor vestige would remain, iii. 41..? ? ? ? ? Algates ye
are our prey become; this many a day and night Right instantly of God we've craved to be vouchsafed your sight..Love to its victim clings without
relent, and he Of torments and unease complaineth evermore..? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Old Man's Story (236) iv.I went forth one day, purposing to
make a journey, and fell in with a man whose wont it was to stop the way. When he came up with me, he offered to slay me and I said to him, "I
have nothing with me whereby thou mayst profit." Quoth he, "My profit shall be the taking of thy life." "What is the cause of this?" asked I. "Hath
there been feud between us aforetime?" And he answered, "No; but needs must I slay thee." Therewithal I fled from him to the river-side; but he
overtook me and casting me to the ground, sat down on my breast. So I sought help of the Sheikh El Hejjaj (156) and said to him, "Protect me from
this oppressor!" And indeed he had drawn a knife, wherewith to cut my throat, when, behold, there came a great crocodile forth of the river and
snatching him up from off my breast, plunged with him into the water, with the knife still in his hand; whilst I abode extolling the perfection of
God the Most High and rendering thanks for my preservation to Him who had delivered me from the hand of that oppressor.'.So he arose and
taking his weaving gear, sold it and bought with the price drugs and simples and wrought himself a carpet, with which they set out and journeyed to
a certain village, where they took up their abode. Then the man donned a physician's habit and fell to going round about the hamlets and villages
and country parts; and he began to earn his living and make gain. Their affairs prospered and their case was bettered; wherefore they praised God
for their present ease and the village became to them a home..? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxvi.Then said Queen Es
Shuhba, 'By Allah, O Sheikh, my sister Tuhfeh is indeed unique among the folk of her time, and I hear that she singeth upon all sweet- scented
flowers.' 'Yes, O my lady,' answered Iblis, 'and I am in the utterest of wonderment thereat. But there remaineth somewhat of sweet-scented flowers,
that she hath not besung, such as the myrtle and the tuberose and the jessamine and the moss-rose and the like.' Then he signed to her to sing upon
the rest of the flowers, that Queen Es Shuhba might hear, and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and played thereon in
many modes, then returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? His sides the tamarisk's slenderness deride, so lithe they are,
Whence for conceit in his own charms still drunken doth he fare..He gave not over going and the journey was pleasant to him, till they came to a
goodly land, abounding in birds and wild beasts, whereupon El Abbas started a gazelle and shot it with an arrow. Then he dismounted and cutting
its throat, said to his servant, "Alight thou and skin it and carry it to the water." Aamir answered him [with "Hearkening and obedience"] and going
down to the water, kindled a fire and roasted the gazelle's flesh. Then they ate their fill and drank of the water, after which they mounted again and
fared on diligently, and Aamir still unknowing whither El Abbas was minded to go. So he said to him, "O my lord, I conjure thee by God the Great,
wilt thou not tell me whither thou intendest?" El Abbas looked at him and made answer with the following verses:.When the evening evened, the
king summoned the vizier and required of him the [promised] story; so he said, "It is well. Know, O king, that.It chanced one day that they sallied
forth to stop the way and fell in upon a caravan in the night; but the people of the caravan were on their guard; so they joined battle with the robbers
and overcame them and slew them and the boy fell wounded and abode cast down in that place till the morrow, when he opened his eyes and
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finding his comrades slain, lifted himself up and rose to walk in the way. Presently, there met him a man, a treasure-seeker, and said to him,
'Whither goest thou, O youth?' So he told him what had betided him and the other said, 'Be of good heart, for that [the season of] thy fair fortune is
come and God bringeth thee joy and solace. I am one who am in quest of a hidden treasure, wherein is vast wealth. So come with me, that thou
mayst help me, and I will give thee wealth, wherewith thou shalt provide thyself thy life long.' Then he carried the youth to his dwelling and
dressed his wound, and he abode with him some days, till he was rested; when he took him and two beasts and all that he needed, and they fared on
till they came to a precipitous mountain..Presently, it chanced that an enemy attacked King Khedidan; so he sent out his troops to him and made
Bekhtzeman head of the army. Then they went forth to the field and Khedidan also came forth and ranged his troops and took the spear and sallied
out in person and fought a sore battle and overcame his enemy, who fled, he and his troops, ignominiously. When the king and his army returned in
triumph, Bekhtzeman said to him, 'Harkye, O king! Meseemeth this is a strange thing of thee that thou art compassed about with this vast army, yet
dost thou apply thyself in person to battle and adventurest thyself.' Quoth the king, 'Dost thou call thyself a cavalier and a man of learning and
deemest that victory is in abundance of troops?' 'Ay,' answered Bekhtzeman; 'that is indeed my belief.' And Khedidan said, 'By Allah, then, thou
errest in this thy belief! Woe and again woe to him whose trust is in other than God! Indeed, this army is appointed only for adornment and
majesty, and victory is from God alone. I too, O Bekhtzeman, believed aforetime that victory was in the multitude of men, and an enemy came out
against me with eight hundred men, whilst I had eight hundred thousand. I trusted in the number of my troops, whilst mine enemy trusted in God;
so he defeated me and routed me and I was put to a shameful flight and hid myself in one of the mountains, where I met with a recluse, [who had]
withdrawn [himself from the world]. So I joined myself to him and complained to him of my case and acquainted him with all that had befallen me.
Quoth he, "Knowest thou why this befell thee and thou wast defeated?" "I know not," answered I, and he said, "Because thou puttest thy trust in the
multitude of thy troops and reliedst not upon God the Most High. Hadst thou put thy trust in God and believed in Him that it is He [alone] who
advantageth and endamageth thee, thine enemy had not availed to cope with thee. Return unto God." So I returned to myself and repented at the
hands of the solitary, who said to me, "Turn back with what remaineth to thee of troops and confront thine enemies, for, if their intents be changed
from God, thou wilt overcome them, wert thou alone." When I heard these words, I put my trust in God the Most High, and gathering together
those who remained with me, fell upon mine enemies at unawares in the night. They deemed us many and fled on the shamefullest wise,
whereupon I entered my city and repossessed myself of my place by the might of God the Most High, and now I fight not but [trusting] in His
aid.'.?STORY OF THE MAN WHO WAS LAVISH OF HIS HOUSE AND HIS VICTUAL TO ONE WHOM HE KNEW NOT..Sharpers who
cheated each his Fellow, The Two, ii. 28..? ? ? ? ? If, in his own land, midst his folk, abjection and despite Afflict a man, then exile sure were better
for the wight..Tuhfeh entered the bath, after she had put off her clothes, and behold, the basin thereof was overlaid with gold set with pearls and red
rubies and green emeralds and other jewels; so she extolled the perfection of God the Most High and hallowed Him for the magnificence of that
which she saw of the attributes of that bath. Then she made her ablutions in that basin and pronouncing the Magnification of Prohibition, (207)
prayed the morning prayer and what else had escaped her of prayers; (208) after which she went out and walked in that garden among jessamine
and lavender and roses and camomile and gillyflowers and thyme and violets and sweet basil, till she came to the door of the pavilion aforesaid and
sat down therein, pondering that which should betide Er Reshid after her, whenas he should come to her pavilion and find her not. She abode
sunken in the sea of her solicitude, till presently sleep took her and she slept.? ? ? ? ? O breeze of heaven, from me a charge I prithee take And do
not thou betray the troth of my despair;.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ee. Story of the Barber's Fifth Brother cliv.Like the full moon she shows upon a night of
fortune fair, iii. 191..116. The Two Kings and the Vizier's Daughters M.Ishac stared at her and seizing her hand, said to her, 'Know that I am bound
by an oath that, when the singing of a damsel pleaseth me, she shall not make an end of her song but before the Commander of the Faithful. But
now tell me, how came it that thou abodest with the slave-dealer five months and wast not sold to any, and thou of this skill, more by token that the
price set on thee was no great matter?'.? ? ? ? ? Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart consoleth me With hopes of thine enjoyment in all
security..26. The City of Lebtait cclxxii.Ninth Officer's Story, The, ii. 167..The eunuch returned and told the king, who said, "Indeed, we have been
neglectful with regard to El Abbas. What shall be our excuse with the king? By Allah, my soul misdoubted me that the youth was of the sons of the
kings!" The Lady Afifeh, his wife, saw him lamenting for [his usage of] El Abbas and said to him, "O king, what is it thou regrettest with this
exceeding regret?" Quoth he, "Thou knowest the stranger youth, who gave us the rubies?" "Assuredly," answered she; and he said, "Yonder youths,
who have halted in the palace court, are his mamelukes, and his father King El Aziz, lord of Yemen, hath pitched his camp in the Green Meadow;
for he is come with his army to seek him, and the number of his troops is [four-and-] twenty thousand men." [Then he went out from her], and
when she heard his words, she wept sore for him and had compassion on his case and sent after him, counselling him to send for the mamelukes
and lodge them [in the palace] and entertain them..Presently up came the kings of the Jinn from every side and kissed the earth before the queen
and stood in her service; and she thanked them for this, but stirred not for one of them. Then came the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis (God curse him!)
and kissed the earth before her, saying, 'O my lady, may I not be bereft of these steps!' (229) O Sheikh Aboultawalf,' answered she, 'it behoveth
thee to thank the bounty of the Lady Tuhfeh, who was the cause of my coming.' 'True,' answered he and kissed the earth. Then the queen fared on
[towards the palace] and there [arose and] alighted upon the trees an hundred thousand birds of various colours. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'How many are
these birds!' And Queen Wekhimeh said to her, 'Know, O my sister, that this queen is called Queen Es Shuhba and that she is queen over all the
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Jinn from East to West. These birds that thou seest are of her troops, and except they came in this shape, the earth would not contain them. Indeed,
they came forth with her and are present with her presence at this circumcision. She will give thee after the measure of that which hath betided thee
(230) from the first of the festival to the last thereof; and indeed she honoureth us all with her presence.'.Then he gave the cup to the Khalif, saying,
"Drink [and may] health and soundness [attend it]! It doth away disease and bringeth healing and setteth the runnels of health abroach.".Presently,
the chief workman came to the palace and sought an audience of the king, who bade admit him. So he entered and kissing the earth, saluted him
with a salutation beseeming kings and said, "O king of the time and lord of the age and the day, may felicity endure unto thee and acceptance and
be thy rank exalted over all the kings both morning and evening! (58) The work of the bath is accomplished, by the king's fair fortune and the
eminence of his magnanimity, (59) and indeed we have done all that behoved us and there remaineth but that which behoveth the king." El Aziz
ordered him a sumptuous dress of honour and expended monies galore, giving unto each who had wroughten, after the measure of his work. Then
he assembled in the bath all the grandees of his state, amirs and viziers and chamberlains and lieutenants, and the chief officers of his realm and
household, and sending for his son El Abbas, said to him,"O my son, I have builded thee a bath, wherein thou mayst take thy pleasance; so enter
thou therein, that thou mayst see it and divert thyself by gazing upon it and viewing the goodliness of its ordinance and decoration." "With all my
heart," replied the prince and entered the bath, he and the king and the folk about them, so they might divert themselves with viewing that which
the workmen's hands had wroughten..19. Hassan of Bassora and the King's Daughter of the Jinn cclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? Indeed, thou'st told the tale of
kings and men of might, Each one a lion fierce, impetuous in the fight,.Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart consoleth me, ii. 228..? ? ? ? ? n. The
Man whose Caution was the Cause of his Death dcccciii.? ? ? ? ? Fain, fain would I forget thy love. Alack, my heart denies To be consoled, and
'gainst thy wrath nought standeth me in stead..92. El Amin and his Uncle Ibrahim ben el Mehdi dclxxxii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Announcing the return o'
th' absent ones,.?THE FIRST OFFICER'S STORY..161. King Jelyaad of Hind and his Vizier Shimas: whereafter ensueth the History of King Wird
Khan son of King Jelyaad and his Women and Viziers dcccxciz.They have shut out thy person from my sight, iii. 43..? ? ? ? ? My kinsmen and my
friends for thee I did forsake And left them weeping tears that poured as 'twere a tide..Hind and his Vizier, The King of, ii. 105..124. The Saint to
whom God gave a Cloud to serve him and the Devout King cccclxxiii.?STORY OF THE THIEF AND THE WOMAN..When the king heard this
from his son, he rose to his feet and calling for his charger of state, took horse with four-and-twenty amirs of the chief officers of his empire. Then
he betook himself to the palace of the King of Baghdad, who, when he saw him coming, bade his chamberlains open the doors to him and going
down himself to meet him, received him with all worship and hospitality and entreated him with the utmost honour. Moreover, he carried him [and
his suite] into the palace and causing make ready for them carpets and cushions, sat down upon a chair of gold, with traverses of juniper- wood, set
with pearls and jewels. Then he bade bring sweetmeats and confections and odoriferous flowers and commanded to slaughter four-and-twenty head
of sheep and the like of oxen and make ready geese and fowls, stuffed and roasted, and pigeons and spread the tables; nor was it long before the
meats were set on in dishes of gold and silver. So they ate till they had enough and when they had eaten their fill, the tables were removed and the
wine-service set on and the cups and flagons ranged in order, whilst the mamelukes and the fair slave- girls sat down, with girdles of gold about
their middles, inlaid with all manner pearls and diamonds and emeralds and rubies and other jewels. Moreover, the king bade fetch the musicians;
so there presented themselves before him a score of damsels, with lutes and psalteries and rebecks, and smote upon instruments of music, on such
wise that they moved the assembly to delight..81. Mohammed el Amin and Jaafer ben el Hadi cccxcii.Shah Bekht and his Vizier Er Rehwan, King,
i. 215..The king read the letter and said to Abou Temam, "We will do what behoveth in the matter; but, O Abou Temam, needs must thou see my
daughter and she thee, and needs must thou hear her speech and she thine.' So saying, he sent him to the lodging of the princess, who had had
notice of this; so that they had adorned her sitting-chamber with the costliest that might be of utensils of gold and silver and the like, and she seated
herself on a throne of gold, clad in the most sumptuous of royal robes and ornaments. When Abou Temam entered, he bethought himself and said,
'The wise say, he who restraineth his sight shall suffer no evil and he who guardeth his tongue shall hear nought of foul, and he who keepeth watch
over his hand, it shall be prolonged and not curtailed.' (121) So he entered and seating himself on the ground, [cast down his eyes and] covered his
hands and feet with his dress. (122) Quoth the king's daughter to him, 'Lift thy head, O Abou Temam, and look on me and speak with me.' But he
spoke not neither raised his head, and she continued, 'They sent thee but that thou mightest look on me and speak with me, and behold, thou
speakest not at all. Take of these pearls that be around thee and of these jewels and gold and silver. But he put not forth his hand unto aught, and
when she saw that he paid no heed to anything, she was angry and said, 'They have sent me a messenger, blind, dumb and deaf.'.Thou that the dupe
of yearning art, how many a melting wight, iii. 86..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ab. The King's Son and the Ogress xv.Now the king was a very old man and
destiny decreed the ending of his term of life; so he died and when he was buried, the folk assembled and many were the sayings of the people and
of the king's kinsfolk and officers, and they took counsel together to slay the princess and the young pilgrim, saying, 'This fellow dishonoureth us
with yonder strumpet and none accepteth dishonour but the base.' So they fell upon them and slew the princess, without questioning her of aught;
whereupon the pious woman (whom they deemed a boy) said to them, 'Out on ye, O misbelievers I Ye have slain the pious lady.' Quoth they,
'Lewd fellow that thou art, dost thou bespeak us thus? Thou lovedst her and she loved thee, and we will slay thee without mercy.' 'God forbid!'
answered she, 'Indeed, the affair is the contrary of this.' 'What proof hast thou of that?' asked they, and she said, 'Bring me women.' So they brought
her women, and when they looked on her, they found her a woman..Wife and the Learned Man, Khelbes and his, i. 301..127. The Justice of
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Providence cccclxxviii.66. El Mutelemmis and his Wife Umeimeh ccclxxxv.? ? ? ? ? j. The Two Kings dcxvi.? ? ? ? ? Wherefore, by Him who
letteth waste my frame, have ruth on me And quench my yearning and the fires by passion in me fed..Now the merchant's wife aforesaid, who was
the nurse of the king's daughter, was watching him from a window, unknown of him, and [when she heard his verses], she knew that there hung
some rare story by him; so she went in to him and said, "Peace be on thee, O afflicted one, who acquaintest not physician with thy case! Verily,
thou exposest thyself unto grievous peril! I conjure thee by the virtue of Him who hath afflicted thee and stricken thee with the constraint of
love-liking, that thou acquaint me with thine affair and discover to me the truth of thy secret; for that indeed I have heard from thee verses that
trouble the wit and dissolve the body." So he acquainted her with his case and enjoined her to secrecy, whereof she consented unto him, saying,
"What shall be the recompense of whoso goeth with thy letter and bringeth thee an answer thereto?" He bowed his head for shamefastness before
her [and was silent]; and she said to him, "Raise thy head and give me thy letter." So he gave her the letter and she took it and carrying it to the
princess, said to her, "Read this letter and give me the answer thereto.".Accordingly, he made a banquet, and stationing himself in the man's way,
invited him and carried him to his house, where they sat down and ate and drank and abode in discourse. Presently, the young man said to the other,
'I hear that thou hast with thee a slave-girl, whom thou desirest to sell.' And he answered, saying, 'By Allah, O my lord, I have no mind to sell her!'
Quoth the youth, 'I hear that she cost thee a thousand dinars, and I will give thee six hundred, to boot.' And the other said, 'I sell her to thee [at that
price].' So they fetched notaries, who drew up the contract of sale, and the young man counted out to the girl's master half the purchase money,
saying, 'Let her be with thee till I complete to thee the rest of the price and take my slave-girl.' The other consented to this and took of him a bond
for the rest of the money, and the girl abode with her master, on deposit..19. The Sparrow and the Peacock clii.Ramazan in my life ne'er I fasted,
nor e'er, i. 49..36. The Mock Khalif dxliii.? ? ? ? ? h. The Thief and the Woman dcccxcix.? ? ? ? ? e. Story of the Portress lxvii.Ye chide at one who
weepeth for troubles ever new, iii. 30..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? xa. The Old Woman and the Draper's Wife dccccxvii.Rich Man and his Wasteful Son, The,
i. 252..Quoth the company, 'Tell us thy story and expound it unto us, so we may see that which it hath of extraordinary.' And he said 'Know, then,
that.When the king had made an end of his story, he bade the bystanders spit in the Magian's face and curse him; and they did this. Then he bade
cut out his tongue and on the morrow he bade cut off his ears and nose and pluck out his eyes. On the third day he bade cut off his hands and on the
fourth his feet; and they ceased not to lop him limb from limb, and each member they cast into the fire, after its cutting-off, before his face, till his
soul departed, after he had endured torments of all kinds and fashions. The king bade crucify his trunk on the city-wall three days' space; after
which he let burn it and reduce its ashes to powder and scatter them abroad in the air..? ? ? ? ? My transports I conceal for fear of those thereon that
spy; Yet down my cheeks the tears course still and still my case bewray..? ? ? ? ? The zephyr's sweetness on the coppice blew, And as with falling
fire 'twas clad anew;.103. The Loves of Abou Isa and Curret el Ain ccccxiv.HAROUN ER RESHID AND THE WOMAN OF THE
BARMECIDES. (84).When his brother saw him on this wise, he doubted not but that this had betided him by reason of severance from his people
and family and said to him, 'Come, let us go forth a-hunting.' But he refused to go with him; so the elder brother went forth to the chase, whilst the
younger abode in the pavilion aforesaid. As he was diverting himself by looking out upon the garden from the window of the palace, behold, he
saw his brother's wife and with her ten black slaves and as many slave-girls. Each slave laid hold of a damsel [and swived her] and another slave
[came forth and] did the like with the queen; and when they had done their occasions, they all returned whence they came. Therewithal there
betided the King of Samarcand exceeding wonder and solacement and he was made whole of his malady, little by little..? ? ? ? ? a. The Christian
Broker's Story xxv.Then I sang and the captain said, "It is good," Quoth I, "Nay, but thou art loathly." He looked at me and said, "By Allah, thou
shalt never more scent the odour of the world!" But his comrades said to him, "Do it not," and appeased him, till he said, "If it must be so, she shall
abide here a whole year, not going forth." And I said, "I am content to submit to whatsoever pleaseth thee. If I have erred, thou art of those to
whom pertaineth clemency." He shook his head and drank, then arose and went out to do his occasion, what while his comrades were occupied
with what they were about of merry-making and drunkenness and sport. So I winked to my fellows and we slipped out into the corridor. We found
the door open and fled forth, unveiled and knowing not whither we went; nor did we halt till we had left the house far behind and happened on a
cook cooking, to whom said I, "Hast thou a mind to quicken dead folk?" And he said, "Come up." So we went up into the shop, and he said, 'Lie
down." Accordingly, we lay down and he covered us with the grass, (137) wherewith he was used to kindle [the fire] under the food.
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